















































THE NOVA SCOTIA MEDICAL BULLETIN 237

Committee on Credentials and Ethies—Dr. M. R. Elliott
Committee on Maternal Welfare—Dr. C. S. Morton
Committee on Medical Education—Dr. H. G. Grant
Committee on Nutrition—Dr. J. W. Merritt

Committee on Pharmacy—Dr. J. H. L. Simpson
Committee on Public Health—Dr. P. S. Campbell

Post Graduate Committee—Dr. M. G. Tompkins
Membership Committee—Dr. H. G. Grant

Committee on Industrial Medicine—Dr. J. G. B. Lynch

Would you let me have at yvou earliest convenience, a complete roster of Committee
personnel for all of the Committees shown. As soon as we hear from you, we shall be glad
to advise the Chairman of the respective Committees of the appointments which have been

made.
Yours sincerely,

(Sgd.) T. C. Routley,
General Secretary

The Secretary advised that in the past it had been customary for the
incoming President to appoint these representatives. It was moved by Dr.
H. K. MacDonald and seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane that this report be
adopted and that the incoming President appoint the representatives. Carried.

The Secretary advised that there have been no names sent in from the
Branch Societies for honorary members.

It was moved by Dr. H. K. MacDonald and seconded by Dr. Calder that
the Nominating Committee appoint a representative from the Society to the
Committee on Epidemiecs of the Canadian Medical Association.

Legislative Committee. The Secretary advised that he had received a
verbal report from Dr. J. G. MacDougall, Chairman of the Legislative
Committee, that the Committee had nothing of special interest to report.

Report of the Editorial Board Committee.

To the Medical Society of Nova Scotia:

Apart from being in existence the most noteworthy achievement of the
BuLLeETIN during the last year was the publication of an index commencing
with its first issue in 1922 and ending December 31st, 1942.

This meeting brings to a close six years of editorship and its struggles with
commas, periods, the's, a’s, ands, sprinkled capitals, accepting, refusing, encour-
aging, criticising, imploring, swearing and praying. The editors feel that they
have contributed to the development of the journal and are of the opinion
that the time has now arrived for other people’s ideas to be given a chance and
will be greatly relieved if the Society will see fit to appoint a new editorial
board.

We wish to thank those who have supported the BurLLETIN during our term
of office and hope they will endeavour, along with many others, to make our
Society publication better and better from year to year.

It is difficult -to select suitable words to express our appreciation for the
friendly and faithful co-operation rendered by Dr. Grant and Mrs. Currie.

Respectfully submitted,
(Sgd.) H. W. Schwartz,
Editor-in-chief
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It was moved that this report should go before the general meeting.

Report of the Cancer Committee.

Dr. H. G. Grant,

Secretary, The Medical Society of Nova Scotia,
Halifax, N.S.

Dear Doctor:

There has not been any activity on the part of the Cancer Committee
during the past year.
Yours truly,

(Sgd.) S. H. Johnston, M.D.,
Roentgenologist.

It was moved that this report be brought before the general meeting.

Report of the Public Health Committee.

To the Executive and Members of the Canadian Medical Association, Nova
Scotia Division:

In the field of Public Health, during the period under review many and
varied problems were presented. With the aid so generously given of many
members of the Medical Profession, these were dealt with as they arose. There
have been failures and successes, nevertheless at the end of the year the balance
was, we believe, on the credit side.

A study of the most recently compiled statistical tables shows a general
death rate slightly lower than any previously recorded, and progress in the
control of the most acute communicable diseases is noticeable. There has been
further decline in the mortality from Tuberculosis. Diphtheria, especially in
the port of Halifax has not yet been conquered. The serious outbreak of this
disease which oceurred in the Autumn of 1940 was referred to in our last report.
Recently, a week known as “Toxoid Week’ was set apart for the purpoose of
distributing in more intensive fashion knowledge respecting Diphtheria control.
Emphasis was placed on procedures considered useful in protecting the popu-
lation as a group. The results while noticeable were not entirely satisfactory.
The discoveries of science are applied slowly, consequently the medical man
who realizes their worth may be discouraged by the apathy of his fellow citizens.

We are in a position to report progress in activities directed against
venereal diseases. For reasons which are apparent to all health workers these
are exceedingly difficult to stamp out. In our control efforts many active and
willing health officers have been recruited and while the results may not have
been spectacular they have been most encouraging.

A great deal of time was devoted to problems of sanitation relating to
water and milk supplies and to waste disposal. We cannot overemphasize the
importance of placing under suitable sanitary control those phases of water,
sewage and dairying which may affect the public health. The demands made
upon sanitary sections are increasing so rapidly that during the year it was
exceedingly difficult to overtake all of these.

The war has thrown extra public health burdens upon this province with
its open ports, through which has passed so much from so many places. The
rapidly moving population has increased our worries and difficulties. War
activities must go on and must not be unduly interferred with. The closest
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co-operation between National Defence Forces and health workers has been
maintained and the happy relationship that has existed between the two
groups has helped to lighten the tasks of both.

Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Committee.

(Sgd.) P. S. Campbell, M.D.,
Chairman.

It was moved by Dr. P. S. Cochrane that this be referred to the general
meeting, and that either Dr. Campbell or one of the full-time health officers
attend our executive meeting. This was seconded and carried.

Report of the Historical Committee

Dr. H. G. Grant,

Secretary: The Medical Society of Nova Scotia,
Dalhousie Clinie, Morris St.,

Halifax, N.S.

Dear Sir:

I beg to report on behalf of the Historical Committee of the Society as
follows:

During the past year no meetings of the Committee were held. An
article was prepared on ‘“The Common Household Remedies of Past Days in the
Provinee’’ and published in the BuLLETIN of the Society.

I would respeetfully submit, that, in ehoosing members for this Committee
in future, they be chosen from one city, town or section of the Provinee, since
it is impossible to have meetings of any value where the members live at a
distance from one another.

An attempt has been made to secure material for the Museum with some
success.

Respectfully submitted,

(Sgd.) H. L. Scammell.

It was agreed that this report be placed before the general meeting, and
that it especially be referred to the Nominating Committee.

Report of the Workmen’s Compensation Board Committee.

To The Executive,
Nova Scotia Division,
Canadian Medical Association. :

As Chairman of the Workmen’s Compensation Board Committee I have
nothing special to report. During the year , as you know, the Workmen’s
Compensation Board notified the members of the profession that all bills had
to be rendered within three months of the time when treatment had ceased.
This, I might say, was looked upon as being unfair by some members of the
profession, and 1 took occasion to interview Mr. Rowe, the Chairman. I
have a copy of his letter which I will read and which clarifies the situation.

The members of the Committee did not meet at any time as there was no
indication for such.

Respectfully submitted,
(Sgd.) H. K. MacDonald,
Chairman.
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Workmens Compensation Board of Nova Seotia,
Halifax, N.S., June 29, 1942.
Dr. H. K. MacDonald,
37 South Park Street,
Halifax, N.S.
Dear Dr. MacDonald:

- With reference to payment of doctors’ aceounts submitted to the Workmen’s Compen-
sation Board more than three months after the serviees covered by these accounts are render-
ed, I wish to confirm what I have stated to you on the several oceasions on which you have
discussed this matter with us. This is not a rule or regulation of the Board which the Board
may change as easily as it may make; it is a statutory provision which is absolutely binding
on the Board.

Employers, who are notified of all payments made, complained that excessive charges
were being made for doetors’ services and that accounts held for a year could not be properly
checked by them as in most cases the injured workmen had then left their employ. It was
urged that three months was ample time to give for the purpose of rendering a.ccounts and
this was apparently the view accepted by the Legislature.

I ean only add that so far as the members of the Board are concerned we felt that we

had no reason to oppose the change.
Yours very truly,
(Sgd.) F. Rowe,
Chairman.

Dr. MacDonald advised that Mr. Rowe was to address the Society at the
Tuncheon on Wednesday and moved the adoption of his report. It was agreed
‘that this report should be placed before the general meeting.

Report of the Medical Museum Committee.

Dr. H. G. Grant, Secretary,
Medical Society of Nova Scotia.
Dear Dr. Grant:
Your committee regrets to report that no contributions have been made to

the Museum during the year.
(Sgd.) K. A. MacKenzie,

Chairman

It was agreed that this report should also be referred to the general meeting.

Report of the Cogswell Library Committee.

Report of the Medical Library for the year 1941-42.
During the course of the fiscal year 1941-42 the following expenditures were
made. The receipts from the Cogswell Library Fund amounted to $185.00.

Subseriptions to eurrent journals and purchase of back files. ... $1,015.40
PRrahase/0lEbo0kE. . e o e ioners ool B v oy afo b s m n) aiaiom s ariiolln 655.25
OB OL DIOAING ;- s avra = ok oo gnions smnastobi oyl e i ytoe ckathbaaivie o 276.43
5T T e e e e el sy e el s e e e S 201.04
| Doy e T T Do e B o kSl e hetetin el o i e el B 1,494.71

$3,732.83

Several new subscriptions to periodicals were entered during the year
including Psychosomatic Medicine, War Medicine, Proceedings of the Royal
Society of London, Mental Hygiene, British Journal of Medical Psychology,
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Diseases of the Nervous System, United States Naval Medical Bulletin and
Venereal Disease Information.

The number of books purchased totalled 109; 72 gifts were received.
The J. G. MacDougall Library, instituted by the Provinecial Medical Board,
is being housed and cared for in the Dalhousie Medical Library; 20 books now
comprise this collection. An effort has been made not only to maintain the
binding of all eurrent journals but also to complete important back files. In
all 280 volumes were bound.

The library continues to be used frequently by medical officers in the
various services. The average number of daily readers in the library during
one term was 40. The total cireculation for the year was 4118. The out-of-

town loans numbered 162.
J. R. Corston,

Chairman

It is agreed that this report should be referred to the general meeting.

Report of the Medical Economics Committee.

Dr. Grant stated that Dr. Corston had asked him to tell the Executive
he regretted he could not be present, and that he had nothing special to report.

Report of the Narcotic Drug Committee.

This report was not received until after the meetings were over, and con-
sequently did not come before the Executive.

To The President,
Mediecal Society of Nova Secotia

Dear Sir:

The Committee on Narcotic Drugs for 1941-42 consisting of Drs. Burris,
Holland and Woodbury reports as follows:

Little of note has been brought to the attention of the committee during
the year. Our suggestion that the operation of the Narcotic Drug Aect be
modified by regulation in such a way as to permit the repetition of a simple
cough mixture without the necessity for a signed preseription is now in foree in
some areas. The amount of narcotic in many of these preseriptions is so small
as to be of no use to an addiet. The inconvenience to the out of town patient and
the physician are out of all proportion to the amount of drug involved.

Some publicify has been given the regulations governing Radio Contin-
uity issued by the Station Relations Division of The Canadian Broadecasting
Corporation. Physicians have been asked to report cases where they believe
the practice is abused by sellers of proprietary medicines.

Your committee has discussed the possible abuse of benzedrine prepara-
tions but our limited inquiry does not seem to indicate that any great amount
is improperly used by the public. Discussion of this matter is suggested for the
annual meeting.

We believe the Narcotic Drug Act is well administered and that physicians
and druggists give full co-operation. Complaints have been heard that the
police insist on excessive penalties against druggists who make small technical
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breaches of the at without any real intent to do wrong.  Such men usually
cannot afford to fight such action through the courts and have to submit.

Respectfully,

(Sgd.) C. W. Holland,
Chairman

Report of the Industrial Medicine Committee.
Mr. Chairman and Gentlemen:

Your Committee on Industrial Medicine beg to make a report on the study
of this topie in Nova Scotia.

First, your Committee did not meet as a body but individually they had
talks on the subject matter. Second, we find that the division of industrial
medicine is definitely marked in Nova Scotia as to disease and accident. The
industrial accident situation in the Province is well looked after, particularly
by the larger industries who have medical and nursing staffs and First Aid
equipment ready for the use of their employees and in many instances carry on
treatment from the time of the accident until complete recovery takes place.
The medical end of the supervision has not really broken ground as yet. This
should be divided into three main classes:

(1) Physical examination of workers before and after employment.
(2) Supervision of hygiene and working conditions.
(3) Special examination for the diagnosis and control of disease.

Regarding Section 1, the great benefit not only to industry but to the com-
munity at large is very essential for our future comforts because if some eon-
dition out of the normal is found, these people are recommended to consult
their doctors.

The re-examination of employees would be of great benefit not only to the
employees but also to the employer because in time employees may arrive at a
stage where they will not be physically fit to carry on the arduous work that
they began with, and if the physical reasons were found for this, other work
that these people could carry on should be obtained for them in the service
of the same employer and without any reduction in wages.

In regard to Section 2, in certain industries in the Province to-day the
working conditions are being canvassed and in some cases supervised by
medical officers with beneficial results to the employees, and we, your
Committee, think that this should be extended.

In regard to Section 3, as to special examination, we think that this would
be a great help at no cost to the employees and it might benefit the employees’
families and certainly would be an advantage to industry at large.

Therefore, your Committee wish to suggest that a thorough canvass of the
employment situation in Nova Seotia be made in conjunetion with the Nova
Scotia Branch of the Canadian Manufacturers Association to see if some method
cannot be worked out which will benefit the people of the Province.

All of which is respectfully submitted,

(Sgd.) J. G. B. Lynch
S. W. Williamson
H. K. MacDonald

Dr. H. K. MacDonald stated that as this was a very important report it
should be read before the general meeting.
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Report of the Representative on the Executive of the Canadian Medical
Association

To The Executive,
Nova Scotia Division,
Canadian Medical Association.

As yvour representative on the Executive of the Canadian Medical Associa-
tion I beg leave to report as follows.

Since my appointment in July of 1941 I have attended three executive
meetings, in Ottawa in October 1941, in Ottawa in April 1942, and in Jasper
Park Lodge, Jasper, June 12, 1942. These meetings were all well attended,
and I was impressed with the seriousness which they considered the various
matters which came before them on the agenda. Three things stood out
prominently, and have been discussed at each of the executive meetings,
namely, the war, proposed Health Legislation, and membership in the Canadian
Medical Association.  These are only three of many that were discussed by
the Executive. The meetings usually last for two days, and are intensely
interesting. The Canadian Medical Association, as you are aware, has been, is,
and will continue to play an important part in the war effort. As you know,
a questionnaire was issued in 1939, and the second questionnaire at the request
of the Government was issued in 1942, with replies as follows—4,658 medical
men replied, 871 over fifty years of age replied, 305 ready to enlist at once, and
566 ready to respond in from one to three months, all subject to Provincial
Advisory Committee.

At our meeting in Jasper the Minister of National Defence requested the
Executive of the Canadian Medical Association to appoint a committee of
five to join with a committee representative of the six war services. The
suggested committee to be known as the National Committee on Procurement
and Assignment Board. This, the Executive, even in view of the fact that the
duties of the Committee were not defined, readily agreed to. The Minister
was most profuse in his thanks and acknowledged the co-operation which the
Canadian Medical Association have been giving the war services.

Regarding Health Legislation this matter has been discussed at all the
Executive meetings, and I am firmly convinced that it is the wish of the
Federal Government, and this will be a Federal measure, to do everything. to
satisfy the profession. For example, I could enlarge on that. At our meeting
in Ottawa in October 1941, the Department of Pensions and National Health,
the Minister, his Deputy, and a number of other members of the profession who
were connected with that particular branch devoted a whole day to us. The
Minister asked that a committee of seven be appointed to be at the call of the
Government, or the Government to be on call by the committee of seven.
The Canadian Medical Association were so much impressed that they agreed
to pay the expenses to these meetings, all with the idea of suggesting or event-
ually getting it a Federal measure, provided the legislation is passed that it
will be suitable to the profession and to the Government.

So far as membership is conecerned it is always a live topic. Up until
recently the Canadian Medical Association only represented 529, of the
Profession in Canada, but at the last meeting of the Executive in Jasper over
two thousand names were added as members of the Canadian Medical Associa-
tion, these all being members of the various services. This increased our
membership so that at the present time it represents about 72%.
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I had the opportunity, and it was a pleasure, to represent our Secretary
at the Secretary’s meeting at Jasper. Each Province was represented, and each
in turn told the set-up of medicine in each of the Provinees. Alberta is the only
Provinece that has what might be termed compulsory fees. The Alberta Secre-
tary objected to the term ‘“‘compulsory” but after all that was what it really
amounted to.

Respectfully submitted,

(Sgd.) H. K. MacDonald,

Representative, Executive, Nova Scotia Division,
Canadian Medical Association.

It was agreed that this report should be presented at the annual meeting.

Dr. Grant said he would like to make a couple of comments. ‘“The
Government say they are going to do everything to satisfy the medical pro-
fession, but I am thoroughly satisfied they will not. The most important thing
about Health Insurance to the doctors is to what income groups will it apply and
what will the remuneration of the doctor be. The Canadian Medical Associa-
tion has not yet defined the amount which they think the doctor should receive.
I would like to ask Dr. MaecDonald how they got the membership up. We
should have a committee appointed by the President to draw up a provinecial
schedule of professional fees; something should be done right away.”

Report of the Provincial Medical Board.

Dr. H. G. Grant,
Secretary, Medical Society of Nova Scotia,
Halifax, N.S.

Dear Sir:

I beg to submit a brief report summarizing the activities of the Provinecial
Medical Board for the past year:

In March, 1942 Dr. M. J. Carney of Halifax, whose term had expired, was
re-appointed by the Government for another period of three years.

Two complaints of unethical conduect, lodged by registered physicians
against other registered physicians in this provinece, were inquired into and dealt
with by the Board. In one instance the difficulties at issue were resolved by the
physician complained of leaving the province. In the other instance, the Presi-
dent and Secretary of your Society, feeling that the situation could be
improved considerably by efforts at organization in the community, undertook
to bring the parties together. The Board is deferring action in this case to
await the results of this effort.

The Board has placed its library on a solid foundation and already a goodly
number of volumes are available to medical students and physicians generally.
These volumes are placed in the Dalhousie Medical Library, The Board pro-
poses to supplement this library on every possible oceasion as its funds permit.

The annual meeting of the Board was held in November, 1941, and the
regular spring meeting in May 1942. In the interval between these meetings
action by the Feceral Government in regard to speeding up the course in
medicine in order that a greater number of medical men might be more quickly
available for the services was taken. It became at once apparent that the
Medical Act would have to be modified slightly in order to make this legally
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possible. At the last Session of the House a bill was introduced by the Minister
of Health empowering the Board to accept a period of less than five years
medical study for licensure. At the present time the period of medical study
has only been shortened by four months. The Amendment to the Act maintains
only as long as hostilities last, and it is limited to graduates of medical schools
in Canada. The Amendment further becomes law only by proclamation so
that, in the event of hostilities ceasing before January 1st, 1943, when the first
class in this group is expected to graduate, it will never come into operation.
The Legislative Committee of the Board saw no reason to oppose this Bill and
the members of the Board unanimously by letter expressed their approval.

At its last meeting the question of the admission to advanced standing in
the study of medicine of alien students was given consideration. The Board
has not yet been formally presented with any credentials from such students
seeking admission to advanced standing in our loeal medical school.

The usual conjoint examinations were carried out with Dalhousiec Univer-
sity. An unusually large amount of routine eorrespondence and business has
been dealt with throughout the year.

Respeectfully submitted,

(Sgd.) H. L. Scammell,
Registrar.

It was agreed that this report should be presented at the general meeting.
The financial statement of the Society was next presented by the Trea-
surer, Dr. W. L. Muir.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT
The Medical Society of Nova Scotia
Year Ending December 31, 1941

RECEIPTS
Jannary'2; 1941 GCashion Hand: ... dhseahblcaeehe et b o s ok $£3,293.95
SUBSCEIDLONE = ok it o Toim A o el S e 3,900.53
MEDICAL BULLBYIN . « o ciéio: e alaisinssis § o ajare aiiiein o aiais 2,150.12
Interest o Savings Banlc, o =5 o con s aiun - el s o 6.78
£9,351.38
DISBURSEMENTS
Sandey EXDPenses. . o hlosm i s 8 tntiale oot SL s oIal L i Sk 2 $ 395.93
Canadian Medical Association . .. .. o Al Sdv S e 0y i il o 2,038.00
MEDICAL I BULLBTIN sl ity b b ade T atnian 9 o ralih ol . SEoathasdis o 2,433.26
Balaries  Lonmarh Jon it wa b ot o rset et N LY. s naams el oo 1,800.00
Cash on Hand December 31, 1941
i ChrrentAcconnt v slar o g, o robuns St o er $1,321.40
Savings Bankt. .. ... coum ined ahes i s labie s e aws 1,362.79 2,684.19
£9,351.38
PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT
Subioriptiong A L i L1 PR S et TR ST, MR L A $1,862.53
Interest oniSavings Banlc. . .o . s dents wlbd e m e s st e maliiat 5 i 6.78
£1,869.31
Less:
Sundry BXPonses. .. oa o sem v S it bt s i sy as $ 395.93
MEDICAL BOLEBTEN, - .« « s cvs couieis s sisinie s soris s simsin o sin 283.14
SAIATION: T 4ok u s o hvsieaa e Sl sl s e e e SR S 1,800.00 2,479.07

Nt LiOSE TOT WOBE L nonie. are wimimteis ara b oaheo ot SR e et arkbmita. (aeidle musimin elatone £ 609.76
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COGSWELL LIBRARY FUND
The Medical Society of Nova Scotia
Year Ending December 31, 1941

RECEIPTS

January 2:'1041 'Caali 'on’ Hand 2200000 SRS SR IRl Sl gy ok, g 94.49
Income from Investments.......... . i iiivied s, 140.63

Interest on Savings Bank. .. ..ivl. ciiliiaisad. duaenshs .76

$ 235.88

DISBURSEMENTS

Dalhouaie: UnIvoPBiby, ; o s v - rosrdus. cimsa s biaa bps foe s e Bape sperd st s % 180.00
Gash on Hand Deoainber 810 19415 co wthme dibiilns sl thosbesl wiii 55.88
$ 235.88

It was moved by Dr. Muir and seconded by Dr. H. K. MacDonald that
this report be adopted. Carried.

Dr. Eric Macdonald moved that the customary honoraria to the Trea-
surer, the Secretary, the Clerical Secretary and Editorial Board be granted.
This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrance and carried.

Report of the Secretary

The report of the Secretary for the vear ending Decemhber 31, 1941.
The President, Executive and Members of
The Medical Society of Nova Scotia:

In spite of the uncertainty and anxiety caused by the war The Medical
Society of Nova Scotia has had quite an active year.

The semi-annual meeting of the Executive, made up chiefly of members
resident in Halifax was held during March. Dr. A. B. Campbell presided.
The chief business was preparation for the annual meeting. Following the
reading of a letter from Dr. T. C. Routely, the General Secretary of the
Canadian Medica! Association, dealing with the status of enlisted physicians
it was agreed that all members of The Medical Society who had joined
the armed forces and had discontinued private practice, be exempted from the
payment of fees for the duration of the war.

The regular annual meeting was held at the “Cornwallis Inn’’ on July 9th
and 10th. The members of the Valley Medical Society were hosts. The
meeting was a complete success. The scientific papers were of exceptionalmerit
and the social side of the gathering was sell taken care of. The contributions
from the visitors were from Dr. G. S. Fahrni of Winnipeg, Dr. R. R. Fitz-
gerald of Montreal and Dr. J. H. Geddes of London, Ontario. From our own
Society papers were given by Dr. A. R. Morton of Halifax, Dr. T. A. Lebbetter
of Yarmouth and Dr. A. F. Miller, Dr. V. D. Schaffner and Dr. J. E. Hiltz of
the staff of the Provincial Sanatorium. All gave valuable and well prepared
papers.

Membership. The membership for 1941 remains practically the same as
1940. In 1940 there were 310 members; 17 of these were members of the armed
foreces. In 1941 the total is 308; 40 of these were in the armed forces. In 1940
only 1 member belonged to The Medical Society of Nova Scotia alone, and in
1941, 2.
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The Gerald Burns Memorial Fund. In November there was established the
Gerald Burns Memorial Fund to provide comforts for members of the profes-
sion who are now serving overseas. The Secretary was asked to act as Trea-
surer. The response has been most gratifying and many generous contributions
have been received from all parts of the Province. An interim report was
published in the June edition.

(Note: the following list of obituaries was not read until the general
meeting, as the members always stand while it is being read.)’

Obituary. The following members passed away during the year.

George Wellington Brown, M.D., University of New York, 1893, died at
Shelburne, January 3rd, at the age of seventy-seven.

Smith Layton Walker, M.D., Bellevue Hospital Medical College, 1890,
died at Pictou, January 8th, at the age of seventy-seven.

Frank Charles Lavers, M.D., Queen’s University, 1891, died at New Ross,
January 16th, at the age of seventy-six.

Foster Fitch Eaton, M.D., University of New York, 1889, died at Truro,
January 17th, at the age of seventy-eight.

John Lachlan Mclsaac, M.D., Baltimore Medical College, 1907, died at
Antigonish, March 24th, at the age of seventy-one.

William Hazen Embree, M.D., Dalhousie, 1938, lost at sea during May,
at the age of thirty-two.

Robert William Maclellan, M.D., Dalhousie, 1938, died at Halifax, May
6th, at the age of twenty-six.

John Bell, M.D., MeGill University, 1898, died at New Glasgow, May 27th,
at the age of sixty-five.

Thomas Ives Byrne, M.D., Bellevue Hospital Medical College, 1894, died
at Yarmouth, May 29th, at the age of sixty-seven.

Kenneth Grant Mahabir, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1916, died at
Halifax, May 28th, at the age of fifty-one.

Edward Payson Atkinson, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1899, died at
Springhill, July 23rd, at the age of seventy-six.

Murdoch Alexander Macaulay, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1904,
died at Halifax, July 31st, at the age of sixty-one.

Herbert Huntinglon Banks, M.D., Harvard, 1889, died at Barrington
Passage, August 5th, at the age of seventy-five.

Charles Clifford Archibald, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1902, died at
Truro, September 6th, at the age of sixty-three.

William Roderick Dunbar, M.D., MecGill University, 1897, died at New
Glasgow, September 12th, at the age of seventy-one.

Alexander Ross, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1896, died at Westville,
August 27th, at the age of eighty.

John Wier, M.D., died at Ottawa, August 13th, at the age of eighty-four.

Oliver Fleicher Best, M.D., New York, 1889, died at Florida in August at
the age of seventy-nine.
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Gerald Ross Burns, M,D,, Dalhousie Medical School, 1925, died at Debert,
November 16th, at the age of thirty-nine.

Charles Ashton Webster, M.D., New York, 1886, died at Yarmouth, Novem-
ber 22nd, at the age of seventy-seven.

Robert Faulkner O’'Brien, M.D., Jefferson Medical College, 1895, died at
Halifax, November 29th, at the age of seventy-four.

Donald John Macdonald, M.D., McGill, 1897, died at Halifax, December
19th, at the age of sixty-eight.

Avery Fillis Buckley, M.D., Dalhousie Medical School, 1898, died at Kitch-
ener, Ontario, December 21st, at the age of eighty-five.

Donald Thomas MacPhail, M.D., Philadelphia, 1896,died at Purdy Station,
N.Y., December 16th, at the age of seventy.

Sincerely yours,
(Sgd.) H. G. Grant

It was agreed that this report should be presented at the annual meeting.

It was decided that the Secretary prepare a list of the firms advertising
in the MepicarL BurLeTIiN for publication in the Bulletin for the benefit of the
doctors.

Dr. Eriec Macdonald moved that the members to the Council of the Cana-
dian Medical Association be re-appointed and that the importance of attending
the Council meetings, which are held once a year, be impressed upon them.
This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane, and carried.

It was moved by Dr. LeBlane, seconded and earried that Dr. H. K. Mae-
Donald be the representative on the Executive Committee of the Canadian
Medical Association for the year 1943 with Dr. Liynch as alternate.

It was moved by Dr. P. S. Cochrance and seconded by Dr. Calder that Dr.
Lynch be the representative on the Nominating Committee of the Canadian
Medical Association for the year 1943. Carried.

It was moved by Dr. P. S. Cochrane and seconded by Dr. LeBlane that
Dr. J. R. Corston as Chairman, Dr. H. K. MacDonald and Dr. W. L. Muir
form the nucleus of the Divisional Medical Advisory Committee with power to
appoint representatives from each Branch Society. Carried.

Dr. Lynch read the following telegram from Dr. Routley—'‘President
Archer will attend your meeting. I am detained Ottawa on military duties.
President has very important announcement for your meeting and it is most
essential he meet Divisional Advisory Committee Chairman. Sorry cannot be
with you. Best greetings to you all.”

It was moved by Dr. Eric Macdonald and seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane
that the following doctors be taken in as members of The Medical Society of
Nova Scotia. Carried.

Lehv, Halifax

Dr. J. H. Baldwin, Barrington Passage Dr. G. G.
P. W. Little, Truro

Dr. C. S. Bezanson, Aylesford Dr.
Dr. E. S. Bishop, Kentville Drr M. R. Macdonald, Reserve Mines
Dr. W. E. Callaghan, New Waterford Dr. eLelIan Sydney

J. W.
Dr. J. A. Donahoe, Barrington Passage Dr. C. S. Marshall, Halifax
Dr. Elizabeth C. Eaton, Amherst Dr. B. W. Maxwell, Glace Bay

i |
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Howard Goldberg, Clark’s Harbour
. P. O. Hebb, Dartmouth

. W. E. Hirtle, River Hebert

. E. B. Howell, Pictou

. R. O. Jones, Halifax

. J. Land, Glace Bay

. G. J. LeBrun

. J. C. Young, Sydney

Dr. C. N. Morrison, New Waterford
Dr. R. E. Price, Amherst

Dr. D. W. Ramsay, New Glasgow
Dr. L. W. Ryan, Parrshoro

Dr. S. J. Shane, Yarmouth

Dr. L, M. Sproull, New Glasgow
Dr. J. C. Worrell, Halifax

Dr. R. A. Young, Wolfville

The President extended an invitation to the members of the Executive to
be his guests at dinner at the Isle Royale Hotel.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 5.10 p. m.

The Medical Library wishes to obtain a copy of Gaston Labat’s
REGIONAL ANESTHESIA: ITS TECHNIC AND CLINICAL APPLICA-

TION, published in 1922.

We are willing to pay a good price, if

necessary, to obtain this book, as it is now out of print.



89th Annual Meeting of the Medical Society
of Nova Scotia, 1942

FIRST BUSINESS MEETING

HE first general business meeting of the 89th annual meeting of The
Medical Society of Nova Scotia was held at the Y.M.C.A., Sydney, N.S.,
on Wednesday, July 8, 1942, at 11.55 a.m.

The meeting was called to order by the President, Dr. J. G. B. Lynch.

It was moved by Dr. H. K. MacDonald and seconded by Dr. P.S.
Cochrane that the minutes of last year’'s meeting as published in the MEDpICAL
BuLLeETIN in July and September, 1941, be acecepted as read. Carried.

The President advised that all the various items that were dealt with by
the Executive would be published in the BurLLeTiN and that only the most
important matters would be brought up at the present meeting.

There was no unfinished business.

The communications had all been read at the Executive meeting and there
was nothing of importance to be considered at the business meeting.

The reports of the various standing committees had been dealt with by the
Executive, but there were a number which were referred to the general meeting.

The report of the Workmen’s Compensation Board, as published in the
Executive minutes, was read by the Chairman, Dr. H. K. MacDonald.

Dr. J. B. Reid thought it was impossible for bills to be in by three months
time and moved that the Legislative Committee appointed by The Medical
Society of Nova Scotia take this matter up with the proper department of the
Government to see if the three months time limit could not be extended back
to the original period of one year. This was seconded by Dr. W. G. J. Poirier
and carried.

Regarding the report of the Medical Museum Committee the President
stated there must be quite a number of men in the provinee who have something
that would be valuable to the museum.

With reference to the report of the Library Committee the President point-
ed out that the Library is for the use of the men in the Provinee of Nova Scotia
and he was sorry to say that not enough men have been making use of it. If
there is any book the medical men wish they ean write in for it and it will
be forwarded.

The report of the Industrial Medicine Committee, as published in the
Executive minutes was read by the President who moved the adoption of the
report. This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane and carried.

The report of the Representative on the Executive of the Canadian Medical
Association was read by Dr. H. K. MacDonald, who moved the adoption of the
report. This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane and carried.

The financial report was read by the Treasurer, Dr. Muir, who moved the
adoption of the report. This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane, and carried.

Dr. Lynch presented the names of the Nominating Committee, Dr. Erie
W. Maedonald, Chairman, Dr. P. S. Cochrane, Dr. H. K. MacDonald, Dr.
P. E. Belliveau and Dr. D. S. McCurdy.
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It was agreed that the President, Dr. Lynch appoint a committee to make
up a provineial schedule of fees.

It was moved that the inecoming members of the Provineial Medical Board
discuss with the members of the Board at the next meeting the feasibility of the
registration and licensing fee to be one fee, which would be an annual licensing
fee, plus the fee to The Medieal Society of Nova Scotia. This was seconded by
Dr. Eric Maecdonald and carried.

Following is the report of the committee of three appointed at the Execu-
tive meeting to investigate and report on the letter from the Registrar of the
College of Physicians and Surgeons of British Columbia, which was not read at
the meeting:

Your committee appointed at the meeting of the Executive Council on Tuesday, to
consider the communication from the Registrar of the British Columbia Medical! Society,
regarding Unemployment Insurance Dues, collected from nurses and secretaries in doetors’
offices, is of the opinion, that the nursing profession should not be subject to these levies,
as they are in the same class as other exempted professions. Secretaries, on the other
hand, should be considered as a different category. This of course, is subjeet to the ap-
proval of your Society.

(Signed) A. Calder
D. F. Melnnis
J. E. LeBlane

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 12.30 p.m.

SECOND BUSINESS MEETING

The second business meeting of The Medical Society of Nova Scotia was
held on the morning of July 9, 1942, at the Y.M.C.A., Sydney, N.S., at 9.45
a.m.

The President stated that this was a very important session and there was
some very important business to be taken up. The first was the report of the
Secretary which had been left over from the day before; this report was read
by the Secretary.

Dr. Eriec Macdonald: “There is just one thing I would like to mention.
There seems to be some misunderstanding regarding the Gerald Burns Memorial
Fund. Certain of the Cape Breton doctors were asked to contribute to the
Gerald Burns Memorial Fund, but the impression was that it was solely a
matter coming from the Halifax Medical Society, and some members took the
stand that if this were a Halifax Medical Society matter it should be borne by
the Halifax men, but if a matter for The Medical Society of Nova Scotia it
should be sponsored as such. I think that with all due respeet to Dr. Atlee and
the Halifax Medical Soeciety that some definite statement should be made to
the effect that it is an undertaking of this Society,”

Dr. Lynch: “I think that there should be a motion from the floor suggest-
ing that the Secretary get in touch with the Chairman of that Committee, Dr.
Atlee, and ask him if he would make this a Provineial matter, as the doctors
would only be too glad to assist.”

Dr. P. S. Cochrane: “I would move that the Secretary be authorized to get
in touch with Dr. Atlee and have him put a small article in the next issue of
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the BuLLeTIN to elarify the matter.” This was seconded by Dr. Tompkins and
carried.

It was moved by Dr. P. S. Cochrane and seconded by Dr. Melnnis that
the usual honoraria to the Treasurer the Secretary and the clerical secretary
and the Editorial Board be paid. Carried.

It was moved by Dr. Tompkins and seconded by Dr. Thomas that the same
members as last year to the Council of the Canadian Medical Association be
re-appointed for this year. Carried.

It was moved by Dr. P. 8. Cochrane and seconded by Dr. A. MeD. Morton
that Dr. H. K. MacDonald be the representative on the Executive of the
Canadian Medical Association. Carried.

It was moved by Dr. Curry and seconded by Dr. Davis that Dr. Lynch be
the representative on the Nominating Committee of the Canadian Medical
Association. :

It was moved by Dr. MecInnes and seconded by Dr. Benvie that Dr. J. R.
Corston as Chairman, Dr. H. K. MacDonald and Dr. W. L. Muir form the
nuecleus of the Divisional Medical Advisory Committee with power to appoint
representatives from each Branch Society. Carried.

== The President stated that with regard to Health Insurance it was going to
be important that we are able to show a schedule of fees in establishing a fee
for the Province and I am going to appoint as Chairman of that Committee
our Treasurer, Dr. Muir, with Dr. M. G. Tompkins of Dominion and Dr.
L. M. Morton of Yarmouth as his committee.”

Dr. P. S. Cochrane asked if there should not be a representative from each
branch society on that committee. He moved that the three men appointed by
the President be the nucleus of the committee with power to add a member
from each branch society and at their convenience they meet and take up the
question of adopting a more or less nominal scale of fees. This was seconded by
Dr. Crummey and carried.

It was moved by Dr. Eric Macdonald that we write the Provineial Medical
Board asking them to consider the proposition of requiring every praectitioner
taking out an annual license. We could follow the scheme, as outlined by Dr.
Archer, in Alberta. This was seconded by Dr. P. S. Cochrane and carried.

It was moved by Dr. J. E. LeBlane that the list of names, as published in
the Executive minutes, be received and that they be taken in as new members
of The Mediecal Society of Nova Scotia. This was seconded by Dr. Thomas and
carried.

The next item was the report of the Nominating Committee as given below.
Place of meeting in 1943: to be decided at the semi-annual executive meeting
in February.

President, Dr. W. Alan Curry, Halifax.

1st Viee-President, Dr. J. C. Wickwire, Liverpool.

2nd Vice-President, Dr. P. S. Cochrane, Wolfville.

Treasurer, Dr. W. L. Muir, Halifax.

Secretary, Dr. H. G. Grant, Halifax.

Legislative Committee, Dr. K.A. MacKenzie and Dr. N. H. Gosse, Halifax.

Editorial Committee, Dr. H. W. Schwartz, Dr. J. W. Reid and Dr. A. L.
Murphy, Halifax.
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Cancer Committee, Dr. S. R. Johnston and Dr. H. B. Atlee, Halifax and
Dr. M. G. Tompkins, Dominion.

Public Health Committee, Dr. P. S. Campbell and Executive of the
Nova Scotia Health Officers Association.

Insurance Committee, Dr. L. M. Morton, Yarmouth; Dr. L. R. Morse,
Lawrencetown; Dr. J. V. Graham, Halifax.

Historical Committee, Dr. H. L. Scammell, Dr. H. W. Schwartz, Halifax,
Dr. J. E. LeBlane, West Pubnico.

Workmen’s Compensation Board, Dr. H. K. MacDonald, Halifax; Dr.
D. 8. MeCurdy, Truro; Dr. J. H. L. Simpson, Springhill; Dr. P. E.
Belliveau, Meteghan; Dr. M. G. Tompkins, Dominion.

Medical Museum Committee, Dr. K. A. MacKenzie, Dr. D. J. Mackenzie,
Dr. R. P. Smith, Halifax.

Cogswell Library Committee, Dr. J. R. Corston, Dr. J. W. Merritt,
Dr. C. W. Holland, Halifax.

Medical Economics Committee, Dr. J. R. Corston, Halifax; Dr. Eric
W. Macdonald, Reserve.

Narcotic Drug Committee, Dr. F. V. Woodbury, Dr. C. W. Holland,
Halifax, Dr. M. G. Burris, Dartmouth.

Industrial Medicine Committee, Dr. J. G. B. Lynch, Sydney, Dr. A.
Calder, Glace Bay, Dr. A. B. Campbell, Bear River.

Provincial Medical Board, Drs. H. K. MacDonald, F. R. Little, J. G.
MacDougall, Halifax; Dr. J. G. B. Lynch, Sydney, Dr. M. R. Elliott,
Wolfville; Dr. G. A. Dunn, Pictou.

Dr. Eric Macdonald moved the adoption of this report, which was seconded
by Dr. P. S. Cochrane, and carried.

Dr. Lynch stated that before handing over the reins of office to his successor
he wanted to thank every member of the Society for their support and enthu-
siasm during the year.

Dr. Curry took over the chair and said he appreciated the honour which
had been conferred upon him and would carry out his duties to the best of his
ability; he had a hard man to follow as Dr. Lynch had set a high standard.

Dr. Muir stated that it was his pleasure at this juncture to extend on
behalf of the members of The Medical Society of Nova Scotia their deep sense
of gratitude to the President and members of the Cape Breton Medical Society,
to the ladies and to the members of the entertainment committee who had
worked hard to make our visit a happy one. He would like on behalf of the
Medical Society of Nova Scotia to extend their heartfelt thanks.

Dr. LeBlanc stated that he did not know who selected his name for the
Historical Committee, but they would try to do something for our history in
the future, and throughout the year they would endeavour to get something,
because we know that the present is deeply rooted in the past, and if we want
to be true physicians we have to know literature.

Dr. Muir’s motion was carried and Dr. Curry stated he had great pleasure
in presenting to the Cape Breton Medical Society the heartfelt thanks of The
Medical Society of Nova Scotia for their happy visit.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 10.10 a. m.



Personal Interest Notes

R. P. D. CRYNOCK of Morgantown, West Virginia, has enlisted with

the U. S. Army, and has been accepted as 1st Lieutenant of the Medical
Corps, being assigned to Stark General Hospital, Charleston, South Carolina.
Dr. Crynock graduated from the Dalhousie Medical School in 1935.

Dr. and Mrs. S. W. Williamson of Yarmouth, attended the wedding of
their daughter, Miss Muriel, to Dr. Henry Bruce Squires of Orillia, Ontario,
at Toronto, in June. They also spent some time in Providence, Rhode Island,
where Dr. Williamson visited his mother.

Dr. and Mrs. H. B. Atlee of Halifax, were vacationing at South Milford
during July.

Dr. T. B. Murphy of Antigonish, visited hospitals and clinics in Montreal
for a couple of weeks during July. He was accompanied by Mrs. Murphy.

Dr. D. K. Murray of Liverpool, accompanied by Mrs. Murray and their
two children spent two weeks at Northumberland Lodge, Toney River, during
July.

Dr. and Mrs. A. M. Marshall of Halifax, and their two children returned
in July from a trip to New York, Pittsburgh and Ohio. They made the trip
there and back by plane, returning by way of Toronto. They visited Rev.
John C. Strubel, of Ohio, Mrs. Marshall’s father, who was ill. Later they
attended the wedding of Mrs. Marshall’s cousin in Pittsburgh.

Congratulations to Dr. and Mrs. W. K. House of Halifax, on the birth of
a son, Walter Peter, on July 26th.

Dr. and Mrs. L. R. Teasdale, Charlotte, North Carolina, were in Dart-
mouth recently on a short vacation, visiting the former’s parents, Mr. and
Mrs. Lorne E. Teasdale. Dr. Teasdale graduated from the Dalhousie Medical
School in 1936.

The marriage took place at Lunenburg on July 18th of Miss Christobel
Irene Walters, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John A. Walters and Dr. Douglas
Charles Peter Cantelope, son of Mr. and Mrs. Peter Cantelope. Mrs.
Cantelope, who before her marriage was a dietitian, received her degree of
bachelor in household economies at Acadia University and took a post-graduate
course at University Hospital, Edmonton. Dr. Cantelope, who received his
M.D., C.M., from Dalhousie Medical School in May of this year, has
entered the R.A.F. as a medical flying officer.



Obituary

HE death of Dr. Daniel MacDonald, of Sydney, occurred on July 31st

at Mabou where he had been spending part of the summer with his sister-
in-law, Mrs. Alexander D. Cameron. Dr. MacDonald was born on November
8, 1862, a son of the late Mr. and Mrs. Donald MaeDonald, his father being
known as “‘Big Donald,” and was the last of a large family. Dr. MacDonald
graduated from Baltimore in 1892 and first practised in Baddeck, then North
Sydney, where during the first world war he was a major with the R.C.A.M.C.
He remained in North Sydney for a number of years and had been practising
in Sydney for the last seven years, working with his son, Major A. C.
MacDonald. Dr. MacDonald was a widely known medical man. He was
particularly interested in clinic work, and started a health centre at Big Pond
recently so that the people in the districts could get a benefit of medical science.
Dr. MacDonald is survived by his wife, the former Mary MeNeil, daughter
of the late Hon. and Mrs. John MeNeil of Mabou, one daughter, Catherine,
Mrs. Gregory Amyot, wife of Dr. Amyot, Minister of Health, Vietoria, B. C.,
and three sons, Lieutenant Donald J. MacDonald of Detroit, Major A. C.
(Sandy) MacDonald, Mulgrave, and Dr. R. S. MacDonald, veterinarian,
Annapolis.

The death occurred on August 1st at the Inverness County Memorial
Hospital, Inverness, of Dr. Donald Laughlin MacKinnon of Truro. He had
been vacationing with his wife and family at East Side Lake Ainslie, for the
past few weeks, at his former home. Dr. MacKinnon was born August 15,
1873, a son of the late Mr. and Mrs. John A. MacKinnon. Dr. MacKinnon
graduated from Queen's University in 1905 and began practise in Boston.
He returned to Canada in 1915, and after writing the Canadian medieal exami-
tions went to Truro where he purchased the residence of the late Dr. Walker,
where he had resided ever since and conducted his office. He had been a
member of the medical staff of the Colchester County Hospital since its start
and was a member of the Hospital Trust Fund for the past three years. He
was a member of the Colchester-East Hants Medical Society, the Medical
Society of Nova Scotia and the Canadian Medical Association. Throughout
his entire life he took a keen interest in community affairs, always striving
to better conditions in the town and in this respect did much valuable welfare
work. In politics he supported the Liberal party and was selected by the
party along with the late Dr. W. R. Dunbar to contest the 1928 election,
losing out to the late Lieut.-Gov. F. T. Stanfield and W. A. Flemming. A
true Scot, he loved to spend a holiday each year with his people around Lake
Ainslie. He spoke the Gaelie fluently and loved to converse in the language.
He was one of seven brothers, all of whom are graduates of Queen’s Univers-
ity. The brothers all entered the profession, two as doctors, and five as
ministers, and are the largest number of brothers to have graduated from that
university. Besides his wife, the former Miss Adams, of Brentwood, he is
survived by five daughters and two sons, Winnifred of Boston; Jean, Mrs.
Lloyd R. Shaw, Ottawa; Alexia in Ecuador; Katherine, Mrs. Louis Pachero
of Lima, Peru; Patsy, at home; Donald and Jack, at home.

One of the six brothers of the late Dr. MaeKinnon, Rev. Hector
MacKinnon, died recently at Lake Ainslie. The surviving five brothers are:
Dr. Hugh MacKinnon, Halifax; Rev. A. D. MacKinnon, Berwick; Rev.
John Y. MaeKinnon, London, Ont.; Rev. Murdoch MacKinnon, Toronto;
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Rev. Alexander MacKinnon, Vancouver, B. C.; and Rev. Malcolm MacKinnon,
Lake Ainslie.

The funeral service was held on August 4th, from the old homestead at
Lake Ainslie and was conducted by Rev. F. W. Lawrence of St. James Church,
Truro, assisted by Rev. D. A. MacKinnon of Inverness, who addressed the
people in Gaelic. Rev. Murray MacDonald of Lake Ainslie, led in prayer and
Rev. D. C. MacPherson of Whycocomagh, read the seripture.

From Truro his medical confreres were represented by Dr. D. S. MeCurdy
and Dr. E. M. Curtis, the nurses by Miss Verna Murray and Mrs. Vera McLean
who attended the funeral.

The BurLeTIN extends its sympathy to Dr. Edward DuVernet of Dighy
on the death of his brother, Mr. Robert Parker DuVernet of Greenville, S. C.,
on July 23rd.

A Tribute to the Liate Dr. D. L. MacKinnon

(By Dr. F. D. Charman, President of the Colchester County Hospital Medical
Staff; reprinted from the Truro News)

The members of the medical staff of our hospital, of which the late Dr.
D. L. MacKinnon was an active and valued member ever since its formation
in 1926, were indeed surprised and shocked on Saturday (August 1st) to hear
of his death in the Inverness Memorial Hospital, of an illness of only about
one week. Leaving here a few weeks ago, in apparent good health and spirits,
to spend his annual vacation at his beloved Lake Ainslie, it seemed incredible
that so suddenly had illness and death overtaken him. The late Dr.
MacKinnon, after his graduation from Queen’s University, spent some time
in Boston, where he was connected with the Boston City Hospital.

There he gained much valuable experience, which stood him in good stead
in his practice here in later years.

He came to Truro shortly after the outbreak of the Great War of 1914-18,
and sensing the need of hospital facilities in the town, opened up the Ainslie
Hospital at West Prince Street, where for many years, much valuable medical
and surgical work was done for the community.

Unfortunately for himself the financial success of the institution, as is
always the case with private hospitals, did not parallel its professional success
and he later sold it out to the Colchester County Hospital Trust, at I under-
stand considerable financial loss to himself. The people of Truro owe him
a great debt of gratitude for thus giving them their first real hospital, from
which the present institution has grown.

Dr. MacKinnon was also, always greatly interested in the welfare of his
adopted town and took the greatest interest in its problems, being ever a
doughty champion of such causes as pure and plentiful water supply, sanitation,
ete. His was a foreeful personality and we shall all greatly miss him in our
hospital work, our society meetings, and in the every day walks of life.

Many patients who owe their health and their lives to his skill and care
as a surgeon will regret his untimely passing.

For himself after the hardships, disappointments and responsibilities of
life and death endured by a medical man over nearly forty years of practise
perhaps he might say with Stevenson;

This be the verse, you grave, for me
Here he lies, where he longed to be
Home is the sailor, home from sea

And the hunter, home from the hill.
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